COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

# **INDIA**

Attacks on schools continued in several eastern states during the 2022-2023 reporting period. GCPEA also identified at least 55 incidents of attacks on school students and teachers, primarily involving the use of excessive force during education-related protests. Attacks on higher education students and personnel increased slightly in 2022 and 2023 as compared to the previous reporting period.

## **CONTEXT**

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, low-grade violence continued in Jammu and Kashmir and the areas affected by the Naxalite insurgency.<sup>1</sup> The National Democratic Alliance-led government remained in power at the central level.<sup>2</sup>

In 2022, militants carried out targeted attacks on civilians and government workers in Kashmir, according to the International Crisis Group (ICG).<sup>3</sup> The attacks forced hundreds to flee the region in May and June 2022.<sup>4</sup> Amnesty International reported that authorities demolished residential homes in February 2023 in Jammu and Kashmir.<sup>5</sup> Separately, conflict continued between the Naxalite insurgents and government forces, harming civilians in the central and eastern states of Chhattisgarh and Jharkhand, among others, according to the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) and news reports.<sup>6</sup>

In May 2023, communal conflict broke out in Manipur state, according to the UN and ICG.<sup>7</sup> The violence killed at least 200 people and displaced approximately 60,000 by December of that year.<sup>8</sup> Human Rights Watch reported that more than 1,700 houses were destroyed, in addition to churches.<sup>9</sup> In response to the violence, the government restricted internet access in the state, limiting access to essential services including health care, according to *The New Humanitarian* and Human Rights Watch.<sup>10</sup>

Government employee, farmer, and student protests occurred at several points during the reporting period.<sup>11</sup> In 2023, student protests occurred in Manipur amid continued violence.<sup>12</sup> The government increased restrictions on the right to protest in Jammu and Kashmir during the reporting period.<sup>13</sup>

Natural disasters affected children and access to education. Flooding and landslides occurred in several states during the reporting period, including Himachal Pradesh, Uttarakhand, and Assam. <sup>14</sup> In June 2022, floods impacted more than four million people including a million children in Assam state; the storms damaged school infrastructure, leading to more than 800,000 out of school children, according to Save the Children. <sup>15</sup> In August 2023, flooding and landslides destroyed infrastructure in Himachal Pradesh, leading to school closures in the state. <sup>16</sup>

In February 2022, schools and some universities reopened in-person classes after months of reoccurring Covid-19 closures.<sup>17</sup> The closures disproportionately impacted girls as they faced higher risk of child marriage,

according to Human Rights Watch and Save the Children.<sup>18</sup>

## ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified ten reported attacks on schools. The number of attacks remained similar to previous years, when GCPEA collected at least six and two attacks on schools in 2021 and 2020, respectively.<sup>19</sup> In 2022 and 2023, attacks on schools primarily involved the use of improvised explosive devices (IEDs).

In 2022, GCPEA collected six reports of attacks on schools from local media reports.<sup>20</sup> For example:

- On January 26, 2022, an explosive device was reportedly emplaced in the Upgraded Middle School in Kharki town, Bihar state, according to local media outlet *The Telegraph*. Police reportedly diffused the device.<sup>21</sup>
- On June 5, 2022, an IED was reportedly detonated near the gate of the Little Flower School in Sangaiprou,
   Imphal city, Manipur state.<sup>22</sup>
- On July 16, 2022, an IED was reportedly detonated near a school in Murgiyachak village, Bihar state, injuring at least six students, according to *Times of India*.<sup>23</sup>

In 2023, GCPEA identified four reported attacks on schools in.<sup>24</sup> For example:

- On March 21, 2023, students reportedly found bomb making equipment at Kharija Falimari AP Primary School in Okrabari village, West Bengal state.<sup>25</sup>
- On September 1, 2023, three explosive devices detonated near Kasturba Gandhi Balika Vidyalaya School, a government-run girls' residential secondary school, in Thamnapokpi village, Manipur state.<sup>26</sup>
- On December 31, 2023, an IED was reportedly found and subsequently diffused at the Princeton International school in Imphal city, Manipur state.<sup>27</sup>

## ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA collected at least 55 reported incidents of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. The number of attacks remained similar compared to last reporting period; GCPEA identified more than 50 reported incidents of attacks in 2021 and at least four reports of attacks on students, teachers, and personnel from media reports in 2020.<sup>28</sup> Incidents in 2022 and 2023 involved the reported arrest or detention of over 2,700 students, teachers, and other education personnel.

In 2022, GCPEA identified 45 reports of attacks on students, teachers, and personnel.<sup>29</sup> For example:

On February 24, 2022, students protested irregularities in the appointment of secondary teachers, outside

1 2

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

the education department in Patna city, Bihar state, according to *Times of India*. The police reportedly used lathi (martial-arts sticks) charge to disperse the protesters.<sup>30</sup>

- On May 31, 2022, a teacher was reportedly shot and killed by militants outside a school in Kulgam district,
   Jammu and Kashmir union territory.<sup>31</sup>
- On July 13, 2022, police reportedly used excessive force against unemployed teachers' union protesters and allegedly pulled an unemployed female teacher by the hair, in Sangrur city, Punjab state. The teachers' union members were protesting over the lack of teaching positions in the state, according to a local media outlet.<sup>32</sup>
- On September 4, 2022, teachers reportedly protested across the 13 districts in Telangana state, demanding their spouses be transferred to the same district as outlined by governmental regulation. Local media
  reported that police arrested hundreds of teachers.<sup>33</sup>
- On September 26, 2022, a large group of unemployed teachers demanded to be reinstated in Agartala city, Tripura state. Police reportedly fired teargas and water cannons to disperse the protesters, injuring more than 30 teachers.<sup>34</sup>

In 2023, GCPEA collected ten incidents of attacks on students, teachers, and education personnel.<sup>35</sup> For example:

- On January 4, 2023, police reportedly used a lathi charge to disperse a group of teachers protesting in Jammu city, Jammu and Kashmir union territory, injuring several teachers. The protest was to demand the reinstatement of teaching posts.<sup>36</sup>
- On March 18, 2023, students protesting the leak of exam answers were reportedly detained in Dhalpur village, Assam state. As reported by a local media outlet, a police officer allegedly tortured the students while they were in custody.<sup>37</sup>
- On July 1, 2023, police reportedly used a lathi charge to disperse a group of teachers demanding the regularization of their jobs in Sangrur city, Punjab state.<sup>38</sup>
- On October 5, 2023, police reportedly arrested more than 1,000 teachers protesting to demand increased salaries in Chennai city, Tamil Nadu state.<sup>39</sup>

## ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA identified at least 80 reported attacks on higher education. The police reportedly used excessive force against higher education students and personnel during this reporting period, including detaining or arresting more than 1,200 students and academics. Attacks on higher education involved repression of on-campus or education-related protests in 2022 and 2023, rather than attacks on higher education facilities, continuing a trend from *Education under Attack 2022*. Attacks on higher education increased slightly compared to last reporting period, when GCPEA collected approximately 65 incidents in 2020 and 2021.

In 2022, GCPEA identified at least 55 reported incidents of attacks on higher education.<sup>41</sup> For example:

• On January 31, 2022, students reportedly protested at Bangalore University in Bangalore city, Karnataka

- state, against a delay in the release of their grades, including two groups of students arguing with one another, according to Scholars at Risk. Local media sources reported that the police injured some students when they used lathi charge to disperse the protests.<sup>42</sup>
- On April 4, 2022, police reportedly detained several protesting students that demanded their final exams be conducted online due to the increase in Covid-19 infections at Delhi University, in New Delhi city, Delhi state, according to local media sources.<sup>43</sup>
- On June 9, 2022, members of several student organizations, including the Student Federation of India, Punjab Students Union, and Students for Society, reportedly protested against the proposed plan to centralize Panjab University, in Chandigarh city. When students attempted to cross police barricades, police used lathi charges, injuring around nine students, according to Scholars at Risk and local media sources.
- On November 4, 2022, police reportedly used water cannon against and detained at least 200 students from the Post Graduate Institute of Medical Sciences in Rohtak city, Haryana state. The students were protesting against increased course fees, according to Scholars at Risk.<sup>45</sup>
- On December 12, 2022, police reportedly detained at least 100 students during a protest outside the Ministry of Education in Agartala city, Tripura state, according to local media sources and Scholars at Risk.<sup>46</sup>
   Two student groups were protesting the termination of a fellowship originally established to support students from minority communities.<sup>47</sup>

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least 25 reported attacks on higher education from media reports, most of which consisted of protest repression.<sup>48</sup> For instance:

- On February 15, 2023, students from Maharshi Dayanand University in Rohtak city, Haryana state, protested against the Haryana Chief Minister's campus visit. Police detained several students, according to Scholars at Risk.<sup>49</sup>
- Students from Dhanamanjuri University, in Imphal city, Manipur state, protested against faculty classifications at the university on March 6, 2023. According to local media, the police used lathi charge against the students when they attempted to enter the administrative block, injuring several students.<sup>50</sup>
- On March 31, 2023, police detained several students during a protest at the University of Delhi and the Indraprastha College for Women in New Delhi, according to Scholars at Risk. The students reportedly demanded the resignation of the principal of the women's college.<sup>51</sup>
- Police detained around 30 students during a protest at the Delhi University's Arts Faculty in New Delhi on May 3, 2023, according to local media.<sup>52</sup>
- On June 28, 2023, police reportedly detained 12 students protesting at Rajasthan University, in Jaipur city, Rajasthan state. Among other grievances, the students demanded reduced housing costs and university fees, according to Scholars at Risk.<sup>53</sup>
- On August 11, 2023, students protested outside the Rajasthan University gate against the administration for having not yet declared the schedule for the students' union election, in Jaipur city, Rajasthan state. According to local media outlet *Times of India*, students were reportedly injured when police used lathic charges.<sup>54</sup>
- On September 5, 2023, police reportedly tortured several students after they had been detained during a protest at Kakatiya University over irregularities in PhD admissions in Hanamkonda city, Telangana state.

3

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), India chapter. Rulac, Geneva Academy, Non-international armed conflict in India (Geneva: Geneva Academy, September 2022). "ACLED Regional Overview South Asia and Afghanistan (18-24 June 2022)," ACLED, June 30, 2022.
- 2 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), India chapter. Rishika Singh and Arjun Sengupta, "Explained: The 38 parties in the NDA fold," The Indian Express, July 20, 2023. Saurav Das, "India parliament meets again amid allegations gov't 'undermining' democracy," Al Jazeera, September 18, 2023.
- 3 International Crisis Group, *Violence in Kashmir: Why a Spike in Killings Signals an Ominous New Trend* (Brussels: International Crisis Group, June 2022). Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), India chapter. US State Department, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices. 2022: India," March 20, 2023. "As Kashmir's Hindus face targeted killings, hundreds flee valley," *Al Jazeera*, June 2, 2022.
- 4 "As Kashmir's Hindus face targeted killings, hundreds flee valley," Al Jazeera, June 2, 2022. Fayaz Bukhari, "Hindu families flee Kashmir after targeted killings," Reuters, June 1, 2022. Aakash Hassan, "Fear is increasing': Hindus flee Kashmir amid state of targeted killings," The Guardian, June 5, 2022. Samaan Lateef, "Hundreds of Pandit families flee Kashmir in dead of night; Amit Shah holds high-level meet," The Tribune, June 4, 2022.
- 5 "India: Demolitions in Kashmir must be immediately halted and those affected compensated," Amnesty International news release, February 7, 2023. Aakash Hassan and Hannah Ellis-Peterson, "'Bulldozer politics': Modi's demolition drive fuels Muslims' fears in Kashmir," *The Guardian*, March 19, 2023.
- 6 "ACLED Regional Overview: South Asia and Afghanistan (19-25 November 2022)," ACLED, November 30, 2022. "ACLED Regional Overview South Asia and Afghanistan (18-24 June 2022)," ACLED, June 30, 2022. Manveena Suri and Rhea Mogul, "Eleven people killed in suspected Maoist militant attack in central India," CNN, April 27, 2023. Debashish Sarkar, "Maoists kill 62-year-old amidst rising menace in Jharkhand's West Singhbhum," Hindustan Times, August 20, 2023. Rulac, Geneva Academy, Non-international armed conflict in India (Geneva: Geneva Academy, September 2022).
- 7 Binalakshmi Nepram, Manal Taha, and Kris Inman, "In Northeast India, Manipur's Violence Echoes Sudan's Darfur," United States Institute of Peace, October 12, 2023. Praveen Donthi, "Ethnic Clashes Roiling Manipur Pose Test for India's Modi," International Crisis Group Q&A. Divya Chirayath, "What's behind the violence that has displaced 60,000 in India's Manipur?," *The New Humanitarian*, August 23, 2023. "Five dead in fresh violence in Manipur, death toll reaches 187," *The News Minute*, August 5, 2023. OHCHR, "India: UN experts alarmed by continuing abuses in Manipur," September 4, 2023.
- 8 "Understanding the complex conflict unfolding in Manipur," International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs, December 21, 2023. Divya Chirayath, "What's behind the violence that has displaced 60,000 in India's Manipur?," *The New Humanitarian*, August 23, 2023. "Five dead in fresh violence in Manipur, death toll reaches 187," *The News Minute*, August 5, 2023. "Curfew in parts of India's Manipur after protests over killing of students." *Al Jazeera*, September 28, 2023.
- 9 "India: Investigate Police Bias Alleged in Manipur Violence," Human Rights Watch news release, May 30, 2023. "Manipur CM Says 60 dead, 35,000 Displaced in Violence," *The Wire*, May 9, 2023. Meenakshi Ganguly, "Ethnic Violence Spirals in India's Northeastern Manipur State," Human Rights Watch news release, June 30, 2023. Devadeep Purohit, "As conflict in Manipur reaches 26<sup>th</sup> day, a look at the 'plot' that keeps the fire burning." *The Telegraph online*. May 29, 2023.
- 10 Divya Chirayath, "What's behind the violence that has displaced 60,000 in India's Manipur?," The New Humanitarian, August 23, 2023. Human Rights Watch, "No Internet Means No Work, No Pay, No Food": Internet Shutdowns Deny Access to Basic Rights in "Digital India" (New York: Human Rights Watch, June 2023). Jayshree Bajoria, "India's Digital Governance 'Model' Fails on Rights," Human Rights Watch external post.
- 11 PTI, "Amid agitation for their relocation, 5 Kashmiri Pandit employees transferred from Kashmir to Jammu," *India Tribune*, July 30, 2022. Sanjay Kumar, "Minority Hindus in Kashmir demand relocation after killing of community member," *Arab News*, May 23, 2022. Reuters, "Thousands of Indian farmers return to New Delhi in fresh protests," *CNN*, August 22, 2022. Chandini Monnappa and Navamya Ganesh Acharya, "Drought-hit Indian farmers protest against sharing of river water," *Reuters*, September 29, 2023. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Various Institutions, May 26, 2023.
- 12 "Curfew in parts of India's Manipur after protests over killing of students," Al Jazeera, September 28, 2023. Barbie Shirin, "Manipur student bodies protest against action of forces," India Today, September 28, 2023.
- 13 "India: Repression Persists in Jammu and Kashmir," Human Rights Watch news release, August 2, 2022. Saleem Pandit, "Jammu & Kashmir prohibits government employees from strikes, protests," *The Times of India*, November 4, 2023. HT Correspondent, "J&K admn bans protests by govt employees, warns of termination of service," *Hindustan Times*, November 4, 2023.
- 14 News Agencies, "Dozens dead as floods, landslides hit India's Himalayan region," *Al Jazeera*, August 14, 2023. "India-Bangladesh floods change course of children's lives as entire districts submerged," Save the Children press release, June 22, 2022.
- 15 "India-Bangladesh floods change course of children's lives as entire districts submerged," Save the Children press release, June 22, 2022.
- 16 News Agencies, "Dozens dead as floods, landslides hit India's Himalayan region," *Al Jazeera*, August 14, 2023. "Heavy rains trigger landslides in Himachal Pradesh; schools & colleges closed on August 14," *Times of India*, August 13, 2023.

- 17 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), India chapter. Mohammad Suffian, "Odisha schools, colleges and universities to reopen with strict Covid-19 protocols," *India Today*, February 3, 2022.
- 18 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), India chapter. "New research highlights disproportionate impact of COVID-19 on India's girls," Save the Children press release, March 2, 2022.
- 19 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), India profile.
- 20 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 21 Animesh Bisoee," Republic Day spanner: Maoists put up black flags, blow up tower," The Telegraph (India), January 27, 2022. Telegraph (India), as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND105589.
- 22 Imphal Free Press; South Asia Terrorism Portal, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND111937. IFP Bureau, "Bomb blast at Little Flower School Gate," Imphal Free Press, June 6, 2022.
- 23 Times of India, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND115604. Alok Kumar, "Bihar: 2 students hurt in crude bomb blast near Gaya school," Times of India, July 17, 2022.
- 24 Abhijit Nath, "Tripura: Four Indigenous Bombs Recovered: Student Critical After One Exploded In Sepahijala District," *Northeast Times*, March 15, 2023. *Tripura Chronicle*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND128308. *Siliguri Times*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND128339. "Bomb-making equipment recovered from primary school in Dinhata," *Siliguri Times*, March 21, 2023. Imphal Free Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND139910. "Manipur Violence: Intense gunfight continues, one reported dead," *Imphal Free Press*, September 3, 2023. Imphal Free Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND146171. "Manipur: Bomb threat at school, students hold protest," *Imphal Free Press*, January 2, 2024.
- 25 Siliguri Times, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND128339. "Bomb-making equipment recovered from primary school in Dinhata," Siliguri Times, March 21, 2023.
- 26 Imphal Free Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND139910. "Manipur Violence: Intense gunfight continues, one reported dead," Imphal Free Press, September 3, 2023.
- 27 Imphal Free Press, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND146171. "Manipur: Bomb threat at school, students hold protest," Imphal Free Press, January 2, 2024.
- 28 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), India profile.
- 29 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 30 Times of India, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND106861. "Bihar: Many teacher aspirants injured in police action," Times of India, February 25, 2022.
- 31 Daily Excelsior; Amar Ujala; The Hindu, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND111368. Peerzada Ashiq, "Hindu teacher shot dead at Kulgam school as Kashmir sees 7th targeted killing this month," The Hindu, May 31, 2022. Bashaarat Masood and Arun Sharma, "Another targeted killing in Valley, Hindu teacher shot outside school," Indian Express, June 1, 2022.
- 32 Chandigarh Tribune, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND115005. Dinkle Popli, "Jobless BEd teachers protest outside CM residence," PTC News, July 13, 2022.
- 33 New Indian Express, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND116936. Marziya Sharif, "Telangana: Govt teachers protest demanding transfer process completion," The Siasat Daily, September 6, 2022.
- 34 East Mojo, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND119087. "Tripura CM agrees to meet retrenched 10323 teachers as 30 injured in scuffle with police," East Mojo, September 26, 2022.
- 35 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 36 Daily Excelsior, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND124863. "Police resort to lathi-charge to disperse protesting ReK teachers," Daily Excelsior, January 5, 2023.
- 37 Sentinel (India), as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND128329. "All Assam Students' Union protests against police 'misconduct' in Lakhimpur," The Sentinel, March 20, 2023.
- 38 "SAD condemns lathicharge on protesting teachers," *Hindustan Times*, July 3, 2023. "SAD condemns lathicharge on Punjab teachers," *The Statesman*, July 2, 2023.
- 39 "Over 1,000 part-time government school teachers arrested in Chennai; political leaders condemn," *The Hindu*, October 5, 2023. "Tamil Nadu: Protesting teachers detained, two associations call off agitation," *The New Indian Express*, October 6, 2023. *The Hindu*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND142076.
- 40 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), India profile.
- 41 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 42 Sruthy Susan Ullas, "ABVP members cane-charged during protest at Bangalore University," *The Times of India*, January 31, 2022. *Times of India*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND105801. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Bangalore University, January 31, 2022.
- 43 Indian Express, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND109281. "DU students stage protest against offline exams, demand online format; not feasible, say teachers," Indian Express, April 5, 2022.
- 44 Hindustan Times; United News of India, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND111936. "Central status for PU: Protesting students allege lathicharge by police," Hindustan Times, June 10, 2022. "Protesting students' bodies, police clash," Times of India, June 10, 2022. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Panjab University, June 9, 2022.

5

ENDNOTES

- 45 Chandigarh Tribune, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND122266. "Haryana Police detain MBBS students protesting against state government's bond policy in Rohtak," The Hindu, November 5, 2022. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Pandit Bhagwat Dayal Sharma Post Graduate Institute of Medical Sciences, November 4, 2022.
- 46 Juveria Tabassum, "MANF Protests: Delhi police detains over 100 students protesting at Ministry of Education," Edex Live, December 12, 2022. "JNU, JMI students protest over discontinuation of Maulana Azad National Fellowship," *The Siasat Daily*, December 12, 2022.
- 47 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Various Institutions, December 12, 2022.
- 48 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 49 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Maharshi Dayanand University, February 15, 2023. Sunil Rahar, "MDU girl students protest at Khattar's event, seek Sandeep Singh's ouster," *The Hindustan Times*, February 15, 2023.
- 50 Sentinel (India), as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND127967. Phurailatpam Keny Devi, "Manipur: Dhanamanjuri University students' agitation turns violent, police beat up protesters," India Today, March 6, 2023. "Police baton-charge students protesting against administrative failure in DM University," Ukhrul Times, March 6, 2023.
- 51 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Delhi, March 31, 2023. "Student Protesters at Arts Faculty Brutally Detained by Delhi Police," *DU Beat*, March 31, 2023. "Delhi: Students Protest Against Harassment At DU Women's College Fest, Call For Principal's Resignation," *Outlook*, March 31, 2023.
- 52 Amar Ujala, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND131756. "Wrestlers' sit-in: Student groups protest outside DU's Arts Faculty, demand WFI chief's arrest," The Print, May 3, 2023. "Students Stage 'Students for Wrestlers' Protest, Detained by Delhi Police," DU Beat, May 5, 2023. "Wrestler's protest: DU students injured, detained amid police action over protests against Brij Bhushan Singh," Free Press Journal, May 3, 2023.
- 53 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Rajasthan University, June 28, 2023.
- 54 Times of India, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND139203. "Police, students of RU clash over union polls," Times of India, August 12, 2023.
- Deccan Chronicle, as cited in ACLED, Event ID IND139377. Puli Sharat Kumar, "Opposition Leaders Condemn Police Action against ABVP Leaders," Deccan Chronicle, September 7, 2023. "Suspend V-C, registrar of KU for torturing students: Etala," Deccan Chronicle, September 12, 2023.